
AGENDA 
PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
 

                                                                            DATE: December 18, 2018 
 TIME: 7:00 PM 
 PLACE: SHOREVIEW CITY HALL 
 LOCATION: 4600 NORTH VICTORIA  
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 ROLL CALL 
        APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

November 27, 2018 
            

3. REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
Meeting Dates: December 3, 2018 and December 17, 2018 
Brief Description of Meeting process- Chair John Doan 

 
4. NEW BUSINESS 
 

A. EXTENSION OF VARIANCE 
FILE NO: 2677-17-30 
APPLICANT: Zawadski Homes 
LOCATION: 675 Sunset Court 
 

B. PUBLIC HEARING - CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT* 
FILE NO: 2711-18-31 
APPLICANT: Granite Tech Imports, LLC 
LOCATION: 4623/33/43 Chatsworth Street 
 

5. MISCELLANEOUS 
 
A. City Council Meeting Assignments 

• January 7, 2019  - Commissioner Peterson 
• January 22, 2019- Commissioner Yarusso 
 

B. Fair Housing Policy 
 

C. Chair/Vice Chair Appointments 
 

6. ADJOURNMENT 
 

∗ These agenda items require City Council review or action. The Planning Commission will hold a 
hearing, obtain public comment, discuss the application and forward the application to City 
Council. The City Council will consider these items at their regular meetings which are held on 
the 1st or 3rd Monday of each month. For confirmation when an item is scheduled at City Council, 
please check the City’s website at www.shoreviewmn.gov or contact the Planning Department at 
651-490-4682 or 651-490-4680 

http://www.shoreviewmn.gov/
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SHOREVIEW PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

November 27, 2018 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Vice Chair Peterson called the November 27, 2018 Shoreview Planning Commission meeting to 
order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The following Commissioners were present:  Vice Chair Peterson; Commissioners Anderson, 
Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe and Yarusso. 
 
Chair Doan arrived a few minutes late. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Anderson to   
  approve the November 27, 2018 Planning Commission meeting agenda as   
  submitted. 
 
VOTE:    AYES: Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS: None  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Minutes of October 23, 2018 Commission Meeting Minutes 
The following changes were made: 
Pages 4 and 14: Correct spelling of Charlie Oltman 
Page 15: Under PDA 11, line 4, strike the word “to.” 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Yarusso to approve 

the October 23, 2018 Planning Commission meeting minutes as amended. 
 
VOTE:   AYES:   Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS: None 
  
REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL  ACTIONS 
 
City Planner Castle reported that the City Council approved the Site and Building Plan for the 
growing dome at Oak Hill Montessori School, as recommended by the Planning Commission at 
the November 5, 2018 City Council meeting. 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
STANDARD VARIANCE 
FILE NO:   2710-18-30 
APPLICANT:  SANDRA MORGAN 
LOCATION:  4895 CHURCHILL STREET 
 
Presentation by Niki Hill, Economic and Development Planning Associate 
 
The property is a corner lot on Churchill Street and Robinhood Place.  The application is to 
locate a shed 10’ x 16’ in the side yard adjacent to the street.  If the shed had to be moved to the 
rear yard, landscaping in the rear yard would have to be moved.  The size of the shed totals 160 
square feet.  The applicant has already placed the shed north of the residence, which has 
triggered the variance application.   
 
The property and surrounding properties are zoned R1, Detached Residential.  Sheds of 200 
square feet or less are permitted in a rear or side yard with a setback of 10 feet from the rear lot 
line and 5 feet from the side lot line.   
 
The applicant states that the shed is placed in its current location due to the fact that there is no 
other space for it.  There is landscaping on the north side that screens the shed. 
 
Staff finds that practical difficulty is not present.  The location is reasonable, but there are other 
locations in the yard which would comply with City Code.  The existing landscaping is not a 
unique circumstance to prevent the shed from being located in the rear yard.  Also, the 
landscaping does not sufficiently screen view of the shed. Granting this variance would change 
the character of the neighborhood.  Other residents have expressed interest in locating sheds in 
similar locations.  Staff is recommending denial of the application. 
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 150 feet of the subject property.  Three responses 
were received in support and two received against the application. 
 
Commissioner Riechers asked to see where the shed could be located.  Ms. Hill explained that on 
corner lots there are two front yards, that portion of yard that is on the two streets.  There is room 
behind the garage for the shed. 
 
Chair Doan asked other circumstances when the Commission has approved a structure in a front 
yard.  City Attorney Kelly cautioned that each variance must be judged on its own set of 
circumstances.  Prior decisions cannot be used to justify approval or denial of a variance.  Ms. 
Hill added that she can think of only one instance when a structure was allowed in a front yard. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if the property owner could extend the garage from a two-car 
size to three cars.  Ms. Hill responded that there would be enough room for such an expansion. 
 
Mrs. Sandra Morgan, Applicant, stated that when the house was built, an error was made with 
the property line.  The house is 10 feet further south, which allows sufficient setback for the shed 
from the street.  The shed is for storage and is in a convenient location.  The colors and shingles 
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of the shed match the home.  If the shed has to be moved, plantings on the north side of the 
garage would have to be moved for lack of sunlight.  If additional landscaping is needed for 
screening, that can be done. 
 
Mr. Robert Morgan stated that the house should have been positioned in alignment with the 
neighboring home.  He noted that the back yard has a slope approximately 15 feet from the 
house.  From the house to the curb is approximately 45 feet.  If the shed were moved to the back 
yard, it would take one-third of it, and there are plans to expand the back yard patio.  The 
purpose of the shed is for storage of yard equipment to make room for a second vehicle in the 
garage. 
 
Chair Doan opened the discussion to public comments.  There were none. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that if the garage were expanded, it would be a different view 
from the street than an accessory structure.  A third stall to the garage would be in compliance.  
It is difficult to find hardship when the shed could be placed in the back yard.  
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if the shed is in conformance with City standards other than the 
location.  Ms. Hill answered, yes.  Commissioner Yarusso stated that even though the shed was 
in its current location when the Morgans purchased the property, no one is allowed to place a 
shed next to a garage on the street side.  
 
Commissioner Peterson stated the shed is attractive and well maintained and fits where a third 
stall for a garage would fit.  However, since there is adequate space in the back yard for the shed, 
he believes the code should be enforced.   
 
Commissioner Anderson stated that as a property owner of a corner lot, he sympathizes with the 
applicant.  However, he agrees with staff to enforce code. 
 
Commissioner Riechers asked if there is a time line to move the shed if required.  Ms. Castle 
stated that a permit would be required with a permit review process.  Commissioner Riechers 
noted the desire to keep plantings from Mrs. Morgan’s parents who planted them.  Ms. Castle 
stated she believes an alternate location could be found.  
 
Mrs. Morgan stated that they did not know the shed was in a location that was not allowed.  She 
was informed that the variance application had to be done before a building permit and asked if a 
building permit needs to be done at this time.  Chair Doan explained that staff will help them 
through the process. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the reason for a building permit is to find out that a project 
will meet Code and will not have to be changed or moved. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to deny the  
  variance request, submitted by Sandra Morgan, 4895 Churchill Street, to locate a  
  shed in the front yard of a corner lot 
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VOTE:    AYES:  Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
     NAYS:  None 
  
OLD BUSINESS 
 
COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PLAN* 
 
FILE NO:   2706-18-26 
APPLICANT:   SHEPHERD OF THE HILLS LUTHERAN CHURCH 
LOCATION:   3920 VICTORIA STREET NORTH 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The property is developed with a church and zoned R1, Detached Residential.  The existing 
monument sign has a manual message center.  At the last meeting, the Commission was divided 
on the proposed size and proportion of the digital reader board with full color display.  The 
applicant states that the amber color will be used until the City ordinance is reviewed and 
changed.  The proportions of the sign have not changed.  The deviations requested are: 1) sign 
area of 41.76 square feet; Code requires 40 square feet; and 2) reader board area of 29.6 square 
feet or 70.97%, which is above the 14.5 square feet or 35% allowed.  Staff continues to be 
concerned about the proportion of the message center to the overall sign. 
 
New notices were sent to property owners within 350 feet.  No responses were received. 
 
Commissioner Anderson clarified that the sign would have the capacity to be full color display, 
but only the amber color would be used until there is a change in Code. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked if there would be an enforcement issue with the color amber as 
opposed to similar shades that may be brighter and if pixelation makes a sign brighter.  Mr. 
Sedey answered that the Code has regulations for brightness but does not distinguish between 
amber and yellow and whether the pixelation will add to the brightness.  
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the City Attorney if, by allowing a full color display sign, it is 
an indication to the applicant that the Code will be changed.  City Attorney Kelly responded that 
any change to the Code is possible, but there is well established law that the City cannot held 
liable by indicating there may be a change to Code if it does not happen.  Although the 
Commission has discussed a change, it is not a promise or a foregone conclusion. 
 
Ms. Miranda Oliver, Director of Operations, Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church,  stated 
that technology allows selection of the print color on the sign display.  A color as close to amber 
as possible will be chosen.  The sign proposed has a clear viewing area from 15 feet.  This means 
that 15 feet from the sign the dots will not be seen.   
 
Commissioner Peterson asked how the sign would be impacted if the size were reduced to 40 
square feet.  Ms. Oliver stated that LED panel signs are made in 24-inch widths.  A reduction 
would mean almost half the current size for the message portion. 
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Chair Doan opened the discussion to public comments.  There were none. 
 
Commissioner Anderson stated that he would prefer to see a larger message sign as proposed 
rather than an addition to the structure to make the whole sign more proportionate. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that his concern is light pollution and he would like to make 
sure the impact to the neighborhood is minimized.  He would prefer to see the message display 
sign area at 20 square feet.   
 
Commissioner Riechers asked if the background to the amber message would be black or white 
and if that would impact brightness.  Ms. Hill responded that Code allows 0.3 foot-candles above 
ambient light as measured from a certain distance.  Whether black or white, brightness would 
have to comply with the Code standard. 
 
Commissioner Peterson supported the deviations because the existing sign base is being used 
that is consistent with the building.  The deviation is less than 5%, and being located on busy 
Victoria Street gives justification for the deviation. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Wolfe to recommend the 

City Council approve the Comprehensive Sign Plan Amendment submitted by 
Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church, with an amendment to No. 3., Condition 
f. changing the end of the first sentence to “services of the church,” and subject to 
the following conditions: 

 
1. The sign shall comply with the plans submitted for the Comprehensive Sign Plan 

application.  Any significant change will require review by the Planning Commission and 
City Council.   

2. The applicant shall obtain a sign permit prior to the installation of any signs on the 
property. 

3. The message center sign shall: 
a. Display text shall be use a minimum 6-inch character height to be readable by 

passing motorists without distraction. 
b. Messages shall be displayed in their entirety to allow passing motorists to read the 

entire copy.  
c. Messages shall not include telephone numbers, email addresses or internet urls. 
d. Messages shall be displayed for a minimum of 8 seconds, and shall change 

instantaneously.  
e. Messages be presented in a static display, and shall not scroll, flash, blink or fade. 
f. Advertisement is limited to the goods and services offered at the church.  Text 

shall be the dominant feature of the display. 
g. The message center sign shall not be operated between the hours of 11:00 pm and 

6:00 am.   
h. Said sign shall comply with the City’s standards regarding brightness and dimmer 

control.   
i. The sign message or display shall be amber in color as to reflect code. 
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 Approval is based on the following findings: 

1. The plan proposes signs consistent in color, size and materials throughout the site. The 
retained brick of the sign compliments the natural colors of the church building. The 
sign design is intended to provide a modernized look while simplifying the sign graphic 
so the message is easily read.  

2. Approving the deviation is necessary to relieve a practical difficulty existing on the 
property. The deviation is to exceed the maximum 40-square foot sign area permitted 
since the proposed sign has an area of 41.76 square feet. In Staff's opinion, the practical 
difficulty relates to the character of Victoria Street an arterial roadway, the sign 
location, and separation from adjoining residential land uses.  

3. The proposed deviations from the standards of Section 208 result in a more unified sign 
package and greater aesthetic appeal between signs on the site. The existing brick base 
will be retained and the color complements the church building. The replacement of the 
readerboard with an electronic message center sign is intended to visually improve the 
look of the monument sign and improve advertising for church events and services.  

4. Approving the deviation will not confer a special privilege on the applicant that would 
normally be denied under the Ordinance. The type of sign proposed is permitted on 
public/quasi public properties located in residential zoning districts. Staff does not 
believe the proposed deviation of overall sign size will provide the applicant with a 
special privilege. 

5. The resulting sign plan is effective, functional, attractive and compatible with community 
standards. The proposed sign package is effective, functional and compatible with the 
quasi-public use. The intent of the sign is to provide a more efficient method of 
communicating special events and services offered by the church.  

Discussion:   Commissioner Solomonson offered an amendment to add item j. under No. 3 that 
the message center portion sign size would not exceed 20 square feet.  There was 
no second to the amendment.  The motion was not so amended 

VOTE:    AYES:  Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Wolfe, Yarusso, Riechers, Doan 
 NAYS:  Solomonson 
 
STANDARD VARIANCE/SITE AND BUILDING PLAN REVIEW* 
FILE NO:   2707-18-27 
APPLICANT:   WOLD ARCHITECTS 
LOCATION:   1141 LEPAK COURT (TURTLE LAKE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL) 

 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
The property consists of 12.94 acres and is developed with an elementary school.  Access is from 
Lepak Court.  The property is zoned R1, Single-Family Residential.  Surrounding land uses 
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include INST, Institutional and R1.  As residential standards are not applicable to the school 
which is a permitted use in the R1 District, office standards are used in considering this 
application.   
 
The application includes: 
1. Expand the school building with 4 small additions for 3 classrooms and a custodial room 
2. Construct a new parking area north of the school with 55 stalls 
3. Expand the storm water pond which would eliminate on recreational ball field 
 
A variance request is to reduce the required 40-foot structure setback from the Lexington Avenue 
right-of-way to 7.9 feet for Addition C, which is a classroom building Addition D will maintain 
the existing setback from Lexington of 35.9 feet.  All additions will be one story and compliment 
the existing building with brick, metal and glass. 
 
Buses access the site from Lepak Court and exit onto Lexington Avenue.  The parking lot to the 
south will be divided with the east portion modified with drive lanes for picking up and dropping  
off students.  The west side of the parking area will have 28 stalls for parking.  The parking 
required is 65 stalls; proposed is 126 stalls.  The 10-foot setback from Lepak Court will remain. 
 
Expansion of the storm water pond will be north of the proposed new parking area.  It will 
capture runoff from the northern part of the building, including Addition C and the north parking 
areas.  Storm water from the southern part of the building flows to the sewer system on Lepak 
Court.  The storm water plan complies with Rice Creek Watershed District requirements.  A 
permit is required.  The City Engineer has reviewed the plans and finds them consistent with 
required standards. 
 
The applicant states that the variance is due to the existing site improvements and lot 
configuration.  The classroom additions will distribute students evenly among grades and work 
with internal circulation, as well as with existing parking and driveway areas.   
 
Property owners within 350 feet were notified.  One phone call was received requesting 
clarification about the setback from Lexington.  One written response opposes the proposal 
because of the reduced setback to Lexington, added noise, and that storm water ponding that will 
mean loss of recreation space. 
 
Staff finds that the proposal is a reasonable use of property to address school needs.  The 
expansion classrooms are near existing classrooms and designed to meet student needs.  The 
Lexington Avenue right-of-way is extensive on the west side with a large boulevard next to the 
school.  The character of the neighborhood will not be impacted because of the large boulevard 
and retention of vegetation in the right-of-way.  Although the building would be 7.9 feet from the 
right-of-way, the distance from the building to the paved road surface is over 100 feet.  The 
proposed improvements are consistent with the INST land use and development standards, 
except the requested variance setback from Lexington Avenue.  Staff is recommending approval 
of the variance and forwarding the application to the City Council for approval. 
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Commissioner Solomonson asked if the County has considered vacating right-of-way.  Ms. 
Castle stated that typically the County would not vacate right-of-way. 
 
Commissioner Anderson asked if the school could put plantings in the boulevard.  Ms. Castle 
answered that would have to be with permission of the County.  It would be reasonable to ask the 
applicant to work with Ramsey County on additional plantings. 
 
Commissioner Peterson asked if, because of the wetland and Lake Marsden, Lexington could 
ever be expanded.  Ms. Castle stated the soil is poor, which is the reason for the expanded storm 
water pond.  Infiltration is not an option.  Whether Lexington could be expanded is a question for 
the County. 
 
Commissioner Riechers asked if there are safety requirements with a pond on the school 
property.  Ms. Castle responded the applicant is planning an 8-foot fence around the pond.  
 
Mr. Paul Evakowsky, Wold Architects and Engineers, confirmed that the pond will be fenced 
and offered to answer any questions. 
 
Commissioner Peterson noted the impact to outdoor recreational because of the pond and asked 
how that would be replaced in the community.  Mr. Evakowsky responded that the school 
district believes that space is not critical to the education provided and is pleased to trade the 
recreational area for a safer environment in front of the school.  He noted the softball field is not 
a regulation field, and there is another field. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked about runoff that will drain into the pond.   Mr. Evakowsky  
stated that the pond will bring the site up to current standards of Rice Creek Watershed District.  
Consideration was given to putting the pond in the right-of-way area, but Ramsey County did not 
show any interest.  He added that he would contact the County about adding additional screening 
on the boulevard.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the depth of the pond.  Mr. Evakowsky answered, 8 feet. 
 
Chair Doan opens the discussion to public comment. 
 
Mr. Ken Gaylor, 5560 Lexington, stated his house is directly across from Addition C of the 
application.  He stated the play ground area must be on Ramsey County right-of-way because the 
fence extends to the bike trail.  If Ramsey County took the right-of-way, there would be a big 
loss of playground space.  This is a big school trying to expand in an area where there is not 
room to expand.  An addition closer to the street does change the character of the neighborhood. 
 
Mrs. Gaylor stated that as neighbors, they have concern about the school.  They have to take 
extreme care in backing out of their driveway, not just because of cars but because of children 
and pedestrians.  It is one of the largest schools in the state.  The playground is usually crowded. 
It may appear as a small expansion, but it definitely changes the neighborhood. 
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Commissioner Solomonson stated that the expansion is reasonable, but he would like to see the 
school petition Ramsey County to vacate some right-of-way.  If the setback is 7 feet, the County 
would be able to build up to that 7-foot setback line. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that she most favors the parking changes and believes it will help 
alleviate the bus traffic issue.   
 
Commissioner Peterson stated he supports the application but would request that additional 
vegetation be added to the motion.  The safety and size improvements are very much needed. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissionr Yarusso to adopt  
  Resolution No. 18-80 approving the setback variance for Building Additions “C”  
  and “D” and recommend the City Council approve the Site and Building Plan  
  Review for the proposed improvements at Turtle Lake Elementary, 1141 Lepak  
  Court.  The approvals are subject to the following three conditions under variance  
  and the addition of a fourth condition: 

Variance 
1. The structure setback from the Lexington Avenue right-of-way for Building Addition 

“C” is approved at 7.9 feet  and for Building Addition “D” is approved at the current 
building setback of 35.9’. 

2. Existing vegetation within the Lexington Avenue right-of-way shall be retained and 
not disturbed by these improvements. 

3. The approval is subject to a 5 day appeal period. 
4. The applicant is encouraged to work with Ramsey County to provide additional 

landscaping in the Lexington Avenue right-of-way on the east side of the school. 
 
Site and Building Plan Review 

1. The project must be completed in accordance with the submitted site and building 
plans.  Any significant changes to these plans, as determined by the City Planner, will 
require review and approval by the Planning Commission and the City Council. 

2. The approval will expire after one year a building permit has not been issued.  
3. Obtain a Rice Creek Watershed District Permit and submit a copy to the City prior to 

the City prior to the issuance of a building or grading permit.   
4. Any work in the Lexington Avenue right-of-way will require a permit from Ramsey 

County. 
5. Approval of the final grading, drainage, utility, and erosion control plans by the 

Public Works Director, prior to the issuance of a building or grading permit for this 
project.  

6. The applicant is required to enter into a Development and Erosion Control Agreement 
with the City.  Said agreement shall be executed prior to the issuance of any permits 
for this project.   

7. The Building Official is authorized to issue a building permit for the project, upon 
satisfaction of the conditions above.  

 
VOTE:   AYES:   Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
    NAYS:   None 
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PUBLIC HEARING CONTINUATION – 2040 DESTINATION SHOREVIEW 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
FILE NO:   2709-18-29 
APPLICANT:  CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
LOCATION:   CITY WIDE 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
Based on comments received at the last public hearing on October 23rd, revisions have been 
made to three of the Policy Development Areas (PDAs): 
 
PDA 6 is located east of the Commons along Highway 96 and Dale Street.  One change was 
made in policy B1 where the word “eastern” was changed to “western.” 
 
PDA 11 is Gramsie/Hodgson and Rice Street.  Three options are presented.  In Options 1 and 2, 
the reference should be Virginia Street, not Vivian.  Policy A confirms that a church is an 
appropriate use.  Policy D addresses the change in grade elevation, the impact development 
would have on drainage and utilities due to topography and that significant changes to 
topography may not be supported. 
 
On the west side of Hodgson Road, the RL (low density residential) designation was added to 
RM (medium density residential), RH (high density residential) and O (Office).  Policy B was 
added to require a landscaped buffer from medium or high density residential or office uses for 
the low density residential.  Policies J and K address access for low density residential use with 
the requirement of interior residential streets and that access not be from Gramsie or Hodgson. 
 
Option 2 replaces RH with RL.  Land uses allowed under Option 2 would be RM, RL and O.  
Policies B and F address site and building design and buffering to reduce impacts on low density 
uses.  Policies J and K address access to low density through an interior public street system. 
 
Option 3 is the original language with RM, RH and O uses. 
 
PDA 16 has an added Option 2.  Option 1, Policy F addresses low and medium density 
residential uses. There was consensus among Commissioners to only allow low density 
residential adjacent to single-family homes.  
 
Option 2, Policy A excludes industrial use from mixed use.  Policy G adds language to address 
the area immediately north of the existing low density residential.  RLand RM would be 
permitted.  Should the YMCA ever move or change, a mixture of uses would be permitted on 
that site, including RM, RH, Commercial and Office. 
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Policy H addresses uses adjacent to low density residential.  If medium density would be 
appropriate, structures would not be permitted to exceed two stories in height with no more than 
4 units per building.  A buffer would have to be provided.   
 
Policy I refers to the expanded width of the trail along County Road I and changes “should be 
replaced” with shall be replaced.” 
 
Chair Doan opened the continuation of the public hearing for general comments not related to 
any specific PDA.  There were no comments.   
 
The public hearing was opened to further comments on PDA No. 6.  There were no 
comments.   
 
The public hearing was opened to further comments on PDA No. 11. 
 
Ms. Allison Rykken, 4025 Virginia, referred to a letter from her neighborhood.  Thank you to 
the Planning Commission and Staff for the many opportunities for input.  The options provided 
show that they have been heard.  The neighborhood would prefer Option 2, adding RL and 
retaining RM and O.  She highlighted neighborhood concerns for a use other than low density 
residential that include:  1) frequent traffic accidents at the intersection of Rice Street, Hodgson 
and Gramsie; 2) lack of turn lanes from Hodgson to Demar Avenue; 3) lack of sidewalks and 
trails along Rice Street and Hodgson Road; 4) congestion on Rice Street and Hodgson; 5) 
continuous flooding at the corner of Virginia and Hodgson; 6) morning and afternoon bus stops 
that coincide with rush hour; 7) potential of non-residential traffic along Virginia Avenue and 
Hanska Court; 8) lack sidewalks along Demar Avenue, Virginia and Hanska Court; 9) recurrent 
flooding on Snail Lake Park trails.  The rebuilding of Gramsie Road has not been tested in a 
rainy season and may still need modification.  Any development would need to wait until 
Ramsey County rebuilds Hodgson Road, which is not now scheduled until 2022. 
 
Mr. Perry Hackett, 4071 Virginia, stated that when County Road F was made into a cul-de-sac, 
it transformed the neighborhood into a cohesive close neighborhood with young families that 
Shoreview values.  However, when County Road F was closed off, only two egress points 
remain to Virginia.  There are traffic concerns for anything other than low density.  The 
neighborhood was created with the cul-de-sac on County Road F and now meets all City goals.  
After just a few years, higher density development would upset the remarkable outcome that was 
approved.  The City has signatures from almost everyone in the neighborhood.  He strongly 
urged staff and the Commission to listen to these concerns. 
 
Mr. Tom Schutte, Tyme Properties, LLC, stated that his company manages the undeveloped 
property in this neighborhood for the family that has owned since the neighborhood was platted.  
The vacant parcel was retained for possible future commercial or office development.  He would 
favor the high density recommendation based on the staff report that redevelopment is supported 
by the intensity of adjoining land uses.  High density is recommended because the cost of a 
viable project and proposed rents do not work with medium density.  He would recommend a 
senior building of approximately 72 units. 
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Mr. Luke Bonawitz, 4053 Virginia, stated that he concurs with his neighbors’ earlier 
statements.  When he bikes, he does not go through the intersection at Gramsie because it is not 
safe.  If high density were developed, pedestrians will want to go to the parks.  The added 
number of people will take cars instead of walking because there are so few sidewalks.  There is 
limited development potential because of the configuration of the roadways, which speaks to 
lesser density in the area.  
 
The public hearing was opened to further comments on PDA 16: 
 
Option 1 
Mr. Rolph Oliver and Mrs. Oliver, 1024 Island Lake Avenue, stated that PDA 16 is very 
complicated.  There is Arden Hills activity on the west side of Lexington.  The congestion of 
Lexington is an issue with a railroad line on the south side with approximately 6 trains per day.  
There is a complicated intersection with I-694.  This process is proceeding too fast and needs 
more conversation with Arden Hills.  Ramsey County is planning a study on Lexington in June, 
which has now been extended to January 2020, and so will not be in time for this document.  The 
intersection at Red Fox Road far exceeds its capacity and needs to be corrected.  The YMCA is a 
revered institution and cannot easily be recycled.  These are troubling factors because a vision is 
projected for people yet unborn.   
 
A planning project needs to first focus on context.  It is important to understand all the contextual 
opportunities.  There is a new population emerging with the development at TCAAP and Rice 
Creek Commons.  Shoreview has three main arteries with I-35W and I-35E on the west and east 
border and I-694 to the south.  Highway 96 is a good commute connection from White Bear 
Lake to I-35W.  Lexington is a key north/south access that will only become more congested.  
The land and traffic need to be integrated.  The undeveloped area in the neighborhood is in a box 
with I-694 to the south, Highway 51 north, the railroad tracks to the west and Island Lake 
Avenue to the east.  Lexington is the only egress.  Arden Hills is adding 419 cars with their 
Lexington Station strip mall and big parking lot.  Marriott is building a new hotel further down 
Red Fox Road and near the Arden Hills Clinic.  That will be another 100 cars.  They all have to 
come off Red Fox Road which is already over capacity.  Another stop light is proposed at Target.  
That will mean between I-694 and County Road E there will be five stop lights, making a 
difficult situation.  There is no way to easily access the golf course property.  The hope is to 
maintain the existing land uses of INST Institutional and parkland. 
 
PDA 16 is a circle of itself with a lake.  It feels private.  The golf course is very successful.  
Ramsey County does not want to sell land to Shoreview.  He would like to see existing zoning 
maintained and no mixed use, commercial or warehousing.  Mixed use would bring unintended 
consequences.  He requested a continuation of consideration of PDA 16 and meetings with 
representatives from Arden Hills and Ramsey County.  What will be decided will be forever, and 
it needs to be done right.  
 
Ms. Mary Lou Klinkhammer, 1015 Island Lake Avenue, stated she has lived on Island Avenue 
for 63 years.  Of the 51 families on the street, 12 have parents who grew up in the neighborhood 
and 4 have lived in other homes on the street.  It is unique, supportive neighborhood that does 
not want to be overrun by development.  The neighborhood has been involved with this process 
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since April 2018, and has met with officials from the YMCA, Ramsey County and the City.  
Appendix 4 shows that 100 people support the YMCA and parkland and requesting that mixed 
use be dropped from PDA 16.  The only changes have been small tweaks in language.  If this 
document is accepted and forwarded to the City Council, it is important that the neighborhood be 
protected.  It is requested that the document clearly state intentions for future Shoreview leaders, 
developers and governmental agencies.  She submitted copies of the PDA policy statements from 
the November 14, 2018 document with revised language and her highlighted comments.   
 
Ms. Klinkhammer requested the following policies be clarified: 
 
Policy A, the east part of County golf course property to be preserved needs to be identified 
specifically, whether it includes the existing trail, fishing pier, boat launch and parking lot.  The 
language needs to be less ambiguous and open to interpretation.   
  
Policy C and D refer to the access off Red Fox Road and the south access Target Road.  Both 
Milton and Island Lake are dead end streets that provide a place for pedestrians and bikers.  It 
would make sense for the south access Target Road and Red Fox Road be the access point for 
the development area.  Milton Street should not be opened to any development, although it is 
stated it would only open to low density residential.  The question is how long would that last? 
 
Policy E conflicts with Policy F.  Will the existing residential land uses be screened by landscape 
and buffering, or will low density housing be developed adjacent to the existing residential use.  
It cannot be both.   
 
Policy F refers to the land use adjoining the existing homes on Island Lake.  The desired land use 
is low density residential.  However, the next leaders may think otherwise and be able to change 
the development to mixed use because the mixed use designation is allowed.  She does not 
understand the reference to medium density, when a number of Commissioners expressed 
support for low density at the October 23, 2018 public hearing.  She asked how the YMCA 
property came to be designated for Office or Commercial.  The golf course has been built up far 
above the existing elevation.  In order to have a flat driving range, the course was built up two 
stories above existing homes.  If medium density three-story town homes were allowed, such as 
in the McMillan development, the new units could be 4 to 5 levels above the existing homes.  
She believes the only option for development that adjoins existing back yards is low density.   
 
Policy G refers to a trail that continues from Victoria to the north end of Island Lake, the parking 
lot, the boat launch, fishing pier, through the woods and to Milton Street.  There is a conflict 
between the words “shall address” and “should be explored.”  In Appendix 4, 31 people 
supported the trail.  Stronger language is needed. 
 
Policy H is supported regarding wetlands and Island Lake.  There are nine wetlands on the golf 
course property and two on the YMCA property.  She is pleased to see the language that supports 
maintaining these wetlands. 
 
The neighborhood supports Institutional and Park use.  The focus on this PDA is residential use.  
While not a first choice, but with restrictions, low, medium and high density may be doable.  
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Mixed use is unacceptable because of traffic, limited access, negative impact on wetlands and 
Island Lake, and survey results.   
 
Ms. Kari Comnick, 996 Island Lake Avenue, stated that PDA 16 champions business 
development without adequately protecting existing neighborhoods.  The quiet street and trail 
around the lake provide safe exercise for children and adults.  The woods provide an appreciation 
for nature and wildlife.  Altering the land use to mixed use for the YMCA property and golf 
course would irreparably harm the Island Lake area.  The vision of Destination Shoreview Plan 
indicates the City strives to be an environmental steward and quoted,  “Shoreview takes great 
pride in the lakes, woods and wetlands that provide healthy wildlife habitat, recreational 
locations, scenic retreats and long-term community resiliency.  The community is a leader in 
improving water and air quality, ecosystem, biodiversity and open space preservation.”  Why is 
the City opening parkland to development by changing the land use to mixed use?  The 
Destination 2040 draft chapter states, “parks and open space are a key asset to the community 
and contribute to the quality of life residents experience.”  The parks and open space system is a 
result of proactive planning by the City, County and Metropolitan Council.  Both the 2015 
Shoreview quality of life and the subsequent destination Shoreview surveys reveal that the park 
recreation system is a favorite of community enjoyment.  Residents express a strong preference 
to maintain the parks and open spaces.  There is a desire to minimize development on the local 
natural environment.  Residents identify neighborhood preservation as optimums rather than 
overdevelopment.  The recommendations in PDA 16 are problematic and in direct conflict with 
the stated desires of the residents of Shoreview.  The City received over 100 responses, including 
letters from Ramsey County expressing alarm for mixed use.  No counter arguments have been 
provided to justify placing PDA 16 in mixed use. 
 
The Commission is strongly urged to listen to constituents and demonstrate the value of 
neighborhood opinion.  Only by removing mixed use can quality of life be maintained for future 
generations. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for comments on either Options 1 or 2  
for PDA 16. 
 
Ms. Mary Lou Klinkhammer stated that in Option 2, Policy A, mixed use would be allowed 
industrial use would not.  
 
Policy G allows low or medium density with not much change to protect the neighborhood. 
 
Policy H is written as though development will be medium density rather than stating it as an 
option and no mention of low density.  Under No. 1 the specifications of a 4-plex building would 
mean that because of the elevation, residents would be looking at a 4-story building adjoining 
back yards.  To stated that increased setbacks for parking, reduced height and enhanced 
landscaping will constitute a buffer means residents could be looking at parking lots. 
Stronger language was added that the trail “shall be…” is the only stronger language that she 
sees for the neighborhood. 
 
Chair Doan thanked everyone for their comments that the Commission will take seriously.   



 15 

 
City Attorney Kelly stated that if the Commission deems that it has received all public comment, 
it would be appropriate to close the public hearing.  Ms. Castle stated that all comments have 
been received.  An extension of the public hearing has not been requested. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Peterson, seconded by Commissioner Solomonson to  
 close the public hearing at 9:09 p.m. 
 
VOTE:     
 AYES:   Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
 NAYS:   None 

 
Commission Discussion 
 
PDA 6:  
It was the consensus of the Commission to accept PDA 6 with the word change from “eastern” to 
“western” in item B1. 
 
PDA 11: 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that he favors Option 2.  He noted that a prominent request on 
the Community Survey is the opportunity for affordable housing.  The property is unique with an 
uncertain design of roadway.  Removal of RH makes sense which is why he would favor Option 
2. 
 
Commissioner Peterson noted that the first six items listed by neighbors in their comments relate 
to the long-term delay for improvements on Hodgson Road.  High density should not occur until 
Hodgson Road is improved.  The Comprehensive Plan is reviewed every 10 years and can be 
reviewed more frequently.  He would like to wait for Hodgson Road to be improved before high 
density is allowed and would support Option 2. 
 
Commissioner Anderson stated that the because of the access issues and not knowing what an 
improved Hodgson Road might entail, he would support Option 2. 
 
Commissioner Riechers stated that she has concerns about Virginia Avenue and the traffic flow 
and would favor capping development at medium density.  Although she would like to find 
options for affordable housing, the road limitations leads her to believe Option 2 would be the 
best choice. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso clarified that affordable housing is not the federal definition of 
subsidized housing.  It means that units are offered at more affordable rates than are typically 
found in Shoreview.  Medium density provides more options to direct the traffic flow than the 
need to put streets in for single family homes.  There would be more leverage to address traffic.  
She does not share the aversion of single-family homes bordering medium density homes.  There 
is a medium density development between her neighborhood and Highway 96 which provides a 
transition from the highway to single family homes.  It is not possible for every single family 
home to have only single family homes next to it, unless there is a lot of vacant land.  Housing 
options are desirable.  She would not be averse to high density but could support Options 1 or 2.  
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She very much prefers Option 2 over Option 3 because this is a good place for a little higher 
density because it would be close to transit and some commercial development. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe agreed that Option 2 is the best. 
 
Chair Doan stated that it is a question of where are the locations that can be used for different 
housing options?  He would like to see more options for seniors as well as for younger families 
who cannot afford the single family starter home at $300,000 to $400,000 in Shoreview.  This 
PDA has good access to Hodgson which has transit.  It makes sense to have higher density.  The 
developments to the north and south of this area have 17 units per acre.  It is important to not shy 
away from density to gain diversity of housing options.  There is an acreage owned by one owner 
that could be developed.  Some level of high density is warranted.   
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that he would be more supportive of higher density if Ramsey 
County would accept access from Gramsie Road. 
 
Ms. Castle noted that under Options 1 and 2, Policy A states that primary access from Gramsie 
Road is preferred, and Virginia Avenue is not the desired access.  Policy C states that traffic 
impacts have to be determined and not have an adverse impact to adjoining single family 
residential neighborhood. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated it is concerning to try to design development without knowing 
what will happen to Hodgson and without a development to review.  The wording should give 
guidance without trying to design specifics. 
 
Ms. Castle noted that if Option 2 is the favored option, it does not preclude a developer from 
applying to the City to rezone to high density through the Comprehensive Plan review process. 
 
Chair Doan called for a straw poll of preferred options for PDA 11: 

Anderson: Option 2 

Peterson: Option 2 

Yarusso: Options 1 or 2 

Doan: Option 1 

Wolfe: Option 2 

Riechers: Option 2 

Solomonson: Option 2 
 
The overall consensus is to adopt Option 2.   
 
PDA 16 
Chair Doan stated that the main issues are opposition to mixed use and buffer areas to single 
family homes. 
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Commissioner Solomonson stated that throughout the City an effort is made to have good 
transitions.  In this area, there is a golf course, commercial with Target, Institutional with the 
YMCA.  His goal has always been to protect the neighborhood to the south and maintain the trail 
next to the lake.  Option 2 excludes industrial.  It could be tweaked to address medium density 
and residential along the south side.  He believes medium density is a transition to Target to the 
north.  Industrial and mixed use should not be allowed.  He would favor Option 2 with low 
density and medium density adjacent to the south.  In reference to Policy H, low density should 
clarify that low or medium density would be allowed.  
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted a comment about the height of the golf course.  The language to 
restrict development to 2 stories in height is sufficient because if it were restricted to low density, 
those buildings could be 2 stories.  A home of $600,000 or $700,000 is as big as small townhome 
structures.  It is important to realize that that 2-story townhomes are not necessarily more 
imposing than a single family home in the same space. 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated that putting something in the Comprehensive Plan does not mean 
there will be change anytime soon.  He noted the PDA for the tower property that has been in the 
Comprehensive Plan for 30 years.  The manufactured home community has been in the 
Comprehensive Plan for close to 30 years.  It looks like the County does not want to change the 
use of the golf course, nor does the YMCA anticipate a change.  Putting in other uses in the 
Comprehensive Plan recognizes potential, but it may be 10 or 20 years before there is a change.  
He would support Option 2 with the trail being preserved.  It will be the County who decides 
what will be sold and what parkland will be kept, and there are many years before that happens.  
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted that development that would bring in hundreds of cars per day 
might not be too scary since the YMCA daily brings in many cars. 
 
Commissioner Anderson stated that the YMCA is currently zoned Commercial, which could be 
developed as such tomorrow.  The park is zoned R1, which could be developed with single-
family homes.  His concern is a buffer of protection for the neighborhood.  Milton Street should 
not be opened.  He would favor Option 2. 
 
Chair Doan stated that he would add low or medium density residential at the end of the first line 
in Policy H to capture the possibility for both. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the language could be added in the opening statement and not 
in No. 1.  Chair Doan agreed.   
 
Commissioner Riechers stated that she understands the fear residents are feeling not knowing 
what might come from Comp Plan changes.  It is a balance of identifying uses without putting 
too many restrictions on options for a developer.  She is not ready to support one option or 
another.  She is happy to see industrial uses not allowed but is still concerned about what mixed 
use does allow.  If mixed use is allowed, there should be further limitations. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the City is limited in saying what can happen.  Everything is 
subject to change and possible future amendment.  One thing is that the Plan need to be fair for 



 18 

existing landowners, an important charge for the Planning Commission.  It is a tight rope.  It is 
not possible to say the property will sit vacant if the YMCA is taken down because the City 
would be taking value away from the property owner.   
 
Chair Doan called a 5-minute break for the tape to be changed at 10:00 p.m. 
 
Chair Doan reconvened the meeting at 10:05 p.m. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe asked the reason for mixed use and suggested medium density or low 
density.  He has seen residential adjacent to Target in other communities.  He asked if mixed use 
opens up possibilities or if it helps the future potential for protecting neighbors. 
Commissioner Yarusso responded that with frontage on Lexington, it would not be compatible to 
put single family homes along Lexington with driveways and more streets.  Without mixed use, 
the City would have to decide how to divide the land for separate zoning classifications.  
Allowing mixed use allows the City to consider different types of development brought forward 
through the planning and review process. 
 
Chair Doan added that there is also frontage to I-694.  Mixed use would provide a buffer on the 
back side of Target which is loading docks.  He stated that he does not want to see the YMCA or 
golf course go, but the Planning Commission would be shirking its responsibility to not include 
this PDA in the Comprehensive Plan.  He requested a straw poll of Commissioners on options 
for PDA 16. 
 

Solomonson: Option 2 because it excludes industrial, and he would like to see Policy   
  H strengthened.  Mixed use makes sense to protect property to the    
  south.  It is all about transition from residential to a non-residential use. 

Riechers:  Appreciates low or medium density included in Policy H but still has     
  concerns about mixed use near residential properties. 

Wolfe:  Also concerned about mixed use and would prefer not to have it.  If he  
  has to choose an option, it would be Option 2. 

Doan:  Option 2 with added low density and prohibition of industrial use. 

Yarusso: Option 2 

Peterson: Option 2 

Anderson: Option 2 

 
Commissioner Peterson stated that there is so much in the Comprehensive Plan other than the 
three PDAs discussed.  He expressed his appreciation to staff for all the work that has been done 
to put it together. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso acknowledged all the citizen input and participation through public 
hearings, focus groups.  It is part of what makes Shoreview great. 
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Chair Doan thanked everyone who has participated through the whole process.  The involvement 
is why everyone loves Shoreview.  It is not just the schools and amenities but our neighbors.  
Even with heated issues, the process has been carried out in a very civil manner.  He thanked 
staff for clarifying, modifying, listening and making every effort to have the Plan respond to the 
issues brought forward.   
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Anderson to   
  recommend the City Council approve Shoreview’s Comprehensive Plan,   
  Destination Shoreview 2040 - Comprehensive Plan subject to the following  
  changes:  PDA # 11- Option 2 removing RH and adding RL; and PDA #16 –  
  Option 2 amending Policy H to add low density residential use. 

 
Discussion: 

  
Commissioner Anderson noted the word change in PDA #6 from eastern to western in 
B1.  Commissioner Solomonson accepted that as an amendment. 

 
VOTE:   AYES:   Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
    NAYS:   None 
 
MISCELLANEOUS 
 
City Council Meeting Assignments 
Commissioners Anderson and Riechers will respectively attend the December 3rd and December 
17th City council meetings.  
 
Planning Commission Chair/Vice Chair Appointments for 2019 
Anyone interested in serving as Chair or Vice Chair should notify staff.  Appointments will be 
made by the City Council. 
 
2019 City Council Assignments 
A calendar of dates and assignments for Commissioners was provided.  Ms. Castle asked 
Commissioners to check the dates. 
 

Commissioner Peterson noted the Planning Commission meets the 5th Tuesday in January, when 
he plans to be out of town.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION:  by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner   
   Wolfe to adjourn the meeting at 10:33 p.m.ATTEST: 
 
_______________________________ 
Kathleen Castle 
City Planner 
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